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HANLEY COMPOSITE 
SCHOOL CALENDAR FOR 

FEBRUARY / MARCH 
Winter Break—February 20-24 

No School—March 17 
No School—March 24 

TOWN OF HANLEY 

GREG BRKICH, MLA 

ARM RIVER CONSTITUENCY 
  
 
102 Washington Avenue Phone: 1-800-539-3979 

P.O. Box 1077  E-mail: gregpbrkich@sasktel.net 

Davidson, SK S0G 1A0 

To submit ads, community news/events, thank you notes, etc., please email the Hanley Hermes at: hermes@townofhanley.ca  

 

 

HANLEY FIRE BRIGADE 50/50 

50/50 lottery details: 

$3.00 sign-up fee 

Pay $2.00 per week to enter the 50/50 

- You can pay upfront for as many weeks as you wish. 

- If you miss paying a week and your name is drawn, then 
there is no winner that week and the money will be carried 
over in the pot for the next week. 

Sign up locations: 

Brightwater Insurance 

Trailbreak 

Town Office 

“Help us purchase new equipment for our firefighters!”   

Community Calendars are still 
available at the school office and 

can be purchased/picked up at 
your convenience. Price remains 

again this year at $10.00.  

mailto:townoffice@townofhanley.ca
http://www.townofhanley.ca/


 

 

Hanley Hermes Volume 9 ,  Issue 1  
Page 2 

HANLEY COMPOSITE SCHOOL 

Spare bus drivers urgently needed!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

. 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 
 

For Sale 
Saber Football Clothing 

 
New items  —Russell sweatshirts -$40 
        —Team scarves -$20 
Game-worn black ($40) & red jerseys ($20)  
Hats (flat brim) - $25  
Long red game socks - $10  
Out of circulation helmets (for display only) - $20  
1 Grey zip up hoodie (XXXL) - $40  
Assorted practice jerseys and other clothing - $10 Available in size S to XXL  
If interested, contact Mr. Anderson 

FIRE HALL 

Thank you to all the volunteers 

that have helped with our new 
building and fundraising so far! 
We still have a long way to go un-

til we see completion so, fundrais-
ing must continue and if you find 
any grant funding opportunities, 

please contact the Town Office! Dear Readers, 

This is the last edition created, 
compiled, edited and published 

by myself. I truly hope you have 
enjoyed the Hanley Hermes since 

I took it over in 2014. 

My warmest farewell to you all! 

Sincerely, Marie Sira 

CEMETERY COMMITTEE 

 

A big ‘Thank you!’ to Dusty Rose 
Backhoe and the Cemetery     
committee for all the equipment 
and labor to keep it in shape. 

HANLEY PUBLIC LIBRARY 
 

(A Division of the Wheatland  
Regional Library) 

Tuesdays – 2:00pm – 6:00pm 
Wednesdays – 9:30am – 

12:30pm 
Thursdays – 2:00pm – 6:00pm 
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HANLEY CURLING CLUB 

 

2017 

Events  

February 11  –  Ladies Funspiel 

March 3&4  –  Mixed Bonspiel 

    

Tuesday & Thursday Square draw 
league weekly @ 7pm 

     

For More information or to enter: 
Christine Catton –(306) 270-3777  

Christina Boobyer –(306) 231-
9872 

Dawn McPhee –(306) 230-9926 

TRANSFER STATION INFORMATION 
 

NOTICE 

OF ITEMS ACCEPTED AT THE 

TOWN OF HANLEY TRANSFER STATION 

 

In accordance with our permit and Loraas Disposal the following items will NOT be accepted at the transfer     
station: 

 

1. Tires; 

2. Hazardous wastes of any kind: pesticides, chemicals which are radioactive, reactive, toxic, ignitable,          
corrosive, pathological, acidic, etc., or any waste which is otherwise listed as a hazardous or toxic substance; 

3. Petroleum, petroleum remains or by-products; 

4. Fuel tanks or oil barrels; 

5. Asbestos, concrete, rocks, wire; 

6. Petroleum contaminated soils; 

7. Automobiles and other large metal objects; 

8. Remains of or by-products of slaughter house operations; 

9. Liquid domestic sewage, used oil, liquid wastes and sludges generally; 

10. Liquid paints and solvents (dried material and empty cans are OK in the Loraas bin); 

11.  Acid-filled automotive batteries; 

12.  Propane tanks; 

13.  Any wood products treated with creosote (telephone poles, wooden pilings, railroad ties, etc.) 

 

There are designated areas for steel. ONLY TREES OR UNTREATED/UNPAINTED LUMBER MAY GO IN 
THE BURNING PIT. Contact the Town Office regarding bin rental. 

TRANSFER STATION 
HOURS 

Winter hours:  

(Saturdays, 10 am to 5 pm)   

SAVE THE DATE! 

“Ladies Night Out!” 

 April 1, 2017 

Proceeds toward the                         

Hanley Fire Hall 

BLACKSTRAP COVENANT CHURCH 
Dundurn Community Hall 

 
Pastor: Andy Gilkinson 
andygilk@gmail.com 

(306) 544-4203 
 

Sunday Worship & Children’s 
Church 10:00 a.m. 

HANLEY CENTENNIAL 
COMMUNITY CENTRE 

 

Book now for your event to 
make sure you get the date you 

want. 

Bookings will be taken at the 
Hanley Town Office at:                   

(306) 544-2223 

Or email at:                                    
townoffice@townofhanley.ca 

mailto:andygilk@gmail.com


 

 

 

 

 

 

Lodge #153   Hanley, SK 

Regular Meetings Every 3rd Monday of Each 
Month 

New members welcome! 

Info contact: Troy Dossleman 867-7719 or          
Henry Peters 492-4609 

Bookings: Vicki McCormick 544-2554 
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Hanley Lutheran Church 

 Box 296  

 Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 
 

Pastor Kristin Soveran  - soveran@sasktel.net 
(306) 361-8545 

 

Sunday Worship & Sunday School:  10:00 a.m. 

Communion: 1st Sunday of the month 

 

Hanley Mennonite Church 

 15 kilometers west of Hanley 

 - Pastor Gary Peters 

 (306) 544-2633 

Sunday School for all ages:  10:00 a.m.  

Church Service:  11:00 a.m. 

LOCAL CHURCHES, Tops, Hanley     
Legion, Child Health Clinic 

 

 

Hanley United Church 

 Box 219  

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

Rev. Andrew Appledore 

aappledore@gmail.com 

 (306) 544-2822  (Thursday, Friday) or                  
(306) 956-3228  (Home) 

Sunday Worship : 11:15 a.m. 

 

Hanley TOPS 

Does your scale say HELP ? 
We have the secret with our  

 supportive weight loss group. 
 

 Wednesday evenings at the  
United Church in Hanley. 

 
 Weigh in at 6:00pm 
 Meeting at 6:30pm 

 
 “If you change nothing, nothing can change.” 

 Call Linda today (306) 544-2264 

Reduce, Relax, Rejuvenate 

At TOPS 

Morning Meeting 

311 Walter Scott Street 

Each Wednesday at 9:30 a.m. 

Contact: Connie @ (306) 544-2756 or                               

Elsie @ (306) 544-2293 

Everyone Welcome! 

Hanley Child Health Clinic 

Child Health Clinic located at the 
Community Centre on Lincoln Street 

Held the 2nd Tuesday of the month 
Clinic hours: 10:30-2:15 

 
For appointment call our New Number:                                 

1-855-613-8216 (Toll Free) 
or 1-306-655-4730 

HANLEY BEFORE AND AFTER SCHOOL PROGRAM 

Email: hanleybaprogram@gmail.com or call Molly at  
306-715-6162 for more info. 

To hold a full/part-time spot a $50 deposit is required. 
Drop in’s are always welcome! 

mailto:aappledore@gmail.com
mailto:hanleybaprogram@gmail.com
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1 in 3 people have heart disease. It’s the #1 killer of men and 
women in the world, claiming more lives than cancer,        
respiratory disease, diabetes and accidents combined. 
The #1 birth defect in the world is “defects of the heart.” 
Heart disease is an epidemic sweeping the globe.                 
We don’t want to be #1. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Phil Sarich—Owner 

Box 782 Dundurn, SK S0K 1K0 

Ph: (306) 380-3113  *  Fx: (306) 492-2520 

Email: blackstrapheating@sasktel.net 

www.blackstrapheating.com 

THANK YOU! 

 

The Hanley Elks would like to thank 
all those who came out to support the 
6th annual Palmer/Austman Funspiel. 

The winners of the Funspiel was the 
Courtney Orsen Rink. 

During the day we took in donations 
and had a 50/50 raffle that raised 
$323 for Susan Martens and family, 
from Glenside. 

We would also like to thank Amanda 
Holder from Kenaston, who supplied 
the music and well supported         
karaoke. 

Sincerely, 

The Hanley Elks 

ANIMAL CONTROL 

 

Did you remember to purchase your dog and/or cat licenses for 2017 prior to Feb. 1 for $25 
each animal? 

 Our bylaw states that “every owner of a cat or dog that is over 4 months old shall, within 30 
days of becoming the owner, obtain a license for each cat or dog.” The owner of the cat or dog shall 
ensure that the animal wears a collar to which the tag shall be attached whenever the animal is off the 
premises of the owner.  

The licenses expire Dec. 31 of the year purchased. We are unable to identify microchips, 
therefore the tag is necessary but the microchip information must be provided to the Town Office   
prior to Feb. 1, along with the annual license fee. 

Kennel permits for breeders are $100 per year (Jan. 1 to Dec. 31) and also must be purchased 
prior to Feb. 1. 

Thank you. 
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FIRE PROTECTION 

HOME SAFETY 

SAFETY TIPS FOR THE HOME 

GARAGE AND WORKSHOP 

 Flammable materials – thinners, gasoline, paints and industrial cleaners – should be stored neatly in 
approved containers and away from possible ignitable sources. 

 Do not smoke, or leave matches or lighters in the garage or workshop. 

 Install and know how to properly use the appropriate fire extinguisher for the garage/workshop. 

 Keep the area clean. Remove garbage, paper products, oily rags and wool.  

HANLEY/ROSEDALE FIRE DEPARTMENT 

Be sure to participate in the Hanley Fire Brigade 50/50 Lottery! The funds help purchase equipment for 
our brave firefighters. Sign up at the Town Office, Brightwater Insurance and Trailbreak.                                    
Be sure to check at the Hanley Town Office to see if you are paid up to be eligible to win! 

Fire Hall lottery winners: 

  

   

 

Controlled burn line: 1 - 866 - 404 - 4911 

Curtis Zdunich c/o $24 Susan Prosofsky c/o $24 

Montana Carpenter c/o $24 Elton Epp c/o $24 

Derek Libke c/o $23  

  

HANLEY HOUSING RENTALS            
AVAILABLE! 

 

One bedroom unfurnished units, 4              
appliances. Heat and water included, yard 
maintenance provided. A Dundurn unit is 

also available.  

For more information, please contact Jayne 
at: 

1-306-713-4545 

hanleyhousing@gmail.com 

TURN IN 

POACHERS 
AND                

POLLUTERS – 
TIP LINE           

1-800-667-7561 

OR #5555 ON 
SASKTEL   

CELLULAR 

http://www.fiprecan.ca/home-safety/
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HANLEY ARTIFICIAL ICE PROJECT 

2017 started off with the annual “Hockey Day in Hanley” It was a great day of Hockey, Raffle Table, 
50/50’s, concession and family and friends cheering on the kids. 

 We would like to thank: 

Mountain View Food and Fuel- Dundurn, Subway-Dundurn, Avon-Donna Olson, Affinity Credit Union-
Kenaston, Curtis & Cindy Prosofsky, Evashenko Trucking, Trailbreak Services, Thall’s Service, Town of 
Hanley, Travel Lodge-Saskatoon, Monsanto- Troy Prosofsky, Brightwater Insurance, Sherwood Chev-
Saskatoon, Saskatoon Blades, Cathy’s Grocery Store, Twenty Ten Bar and Grill, Hanley Hardware, Hanley 
Cafe , Cargill – Clavet, Meagan Rhinhart, Chris Simonsen, David Balderstone, Fit Chick- Mel Chasmar, 
Scentsy-Patti Prosofsky, Wes English, Greg Yelich.   Thanks also to all of the volunteers who helped in any 
way, for your support in making this day a success. 

 The January trip a month winners were drawn:  Congratulation Rhonda & Brian Smuk and the 
$75.00 Travel Voucher winner: Bob Wick 

 We were presented with a cheque from the Town in the amount of $25,000.00.  Also, the commit-
tee announced the approval of a grant in the amount of $25,000.00 from Canada 150 Initiatives Program.  
With the Government grant we will be doing some upgrading to the boards and glass, players bench and 
penalty box area.  Upgrades will be beginning in the spring to be ready for the next season. 

 We are always looking for people to join us to help us in fundraising and planning.  Contact any 
Artificial Ice members or Arena members to join.    

CULTURE CLUB 2019 

Student for hire 

 

Erich Lindenschmidt  Aston Hamilton 

Davis Leuschen   Kohl Bayer 

San Gogol   Rylen Bellina 

Brayden Cline   Justin Kloetz 

Logan Mooney   Chase Cory 

Sydney Martinson  Cameron Heo 

Jadyn Taylor   Katelin Vernon 

 

Contact:   Kris Mooney (306) 491-6466 

 Lori Cline (306) 291-9368 
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SENIORS 

 

Hanley Senior Citizens Inc. News Around Town 

 

Hanley Senior Activities Past & Upcoming 

Our Annual Christmas Dinner was held on December 5.  The meal, catered by the Mennonite 

Women was absolutely delicious.  A big thank-you to Kristine del Socorro and Cameron Heo 

who provided the entertainment which was very much enjoyed by all. 

The Hanley Seniors will host Winter Games on Thursday February 9, 2017.  The games are sched-

uled in various towns in our District with Hanley hosting the first and Young hosting the last 

games on April 5.  Other communities participating in the games are Colonsay, Davidson, Im-

perial, Kenaston and Watrous.  Everyone is welcome! 

The Annual Meeting will take place on Friday, April 28 beginning at 4:00 p.m. followed by a pot-

luck supper. 

Bingo first Thursday of every month. 

 

Weekly Events Ongoing 

Mondays 

8:30 AM coffee's on 

2:00 PM Forever … in motion exercises 

7:00 PM Canasta at the Elks Community Room 

Tuesday 

2:00 PM Quilting group meets.   

9:30 AM Exercises 

2:00 PM Cards, marbles, or other games 

Friday 

9:30 AM  Exercises 

2:00 PM Cards,  marbles, or other games 

Saturday 

7:00 PM Games of some sort for the winter season 

 

We have lots of activities on the go so feel free to join us or just stop by for a coffee which we have 

after each activity.   

 

 

REMINDER 

 

History Books 

The club has family Hanley History books for sale if anyone is new to the community and would like 

one or if anyone local wants to have a book. 
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NOTES FROM THE TOWN OFFICE 

 

The Council and employees held their annual Christmas supper jointly with the RM of Rosedale. A delicious 
meal was catered by the Hanley United Church. 

 

At the December meeting of Council: 

Public Works Foreman, Bentley Collins, attended the meeting to give the Council an update on Public Works 
with a question and answer period. This is a good time for both parties to catch up with each other formally. 

 

The Building Canada Fund – Clean Water and Wastewater Fund (CWWF); and Provincial Territorial            
Infrastructure Component (PTIC) are currently accepting applications so the Administrator was instructed to 
apply for the watermain and distribution pump replacement project to be applied for under the CWWF and the 
Fire Hall Building project under the PTIC. 

 

A donation of $100 was provided to the Hanley Hockey Day. 

 

The Policy Manual was amended in regards to contractors being pre-approved and if not pre-approved, an   
application must be made to the Council with recommendation considered by the Public Works Foreman. The 
Foreman is aware of water and sewer contractors that are very capable and reliable for the installation of water 
and sewer lines so some contractors are pre-approved. If a contractor desires to do work in Town where the 
Foreman or Councillors are unaware of prior work experience, they or the homeowner must apply to the Town 
so that the Town can be assured that there will be no problems in the future. 

 

 Expenditures for the 2017 SUMA Convention were approved for one Councillor and the Administrator.     
Deputy Mayor Richard McGregor plans to attend again. This is a very beneficial event for Council and the  
Administrator with a number of educational units scheduled and networking opportunities with other               
municipalities or the Provincial representatives. 

 

Unpaid custom work amounts were added to the tax roll. 

 

Administrator holidays were approved for the period December 27, 2016 through to January 5, 2017. Due to 
these holidays, the next regular meeting was scheduled for January 16, 2017. 

 

The Administrator was instructed to apply for the Canada Summer Jobs Initiative. This program, if approved, 
provides funding for the hiring of secondary or post-secondary summer students. 

 

The Council signed a contract with Loraas Disposal for another year. 

 

Tammy Goldthorpe-Martens resignation from Council was accepted. A By-election will be held on March 15, 
2017 with the nomination day on February 8, 2017. Nomination forms are available at the Town Office or 
www.townofhanley.ca. 

 

Two stale-dated cheques were voided and payment was re-issued for the Hanley Arena. 

 

 
 

http://www.townofhanley.ca
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NOTES FROM THE TOWN OFFICE continued… 

 

At the January meeting: 

A water metering device was installed in October at the beginning of the private line at the southernmost end of 
First St. to assist in the reconciliation of water usage and billing. It was discovered that there is a difference in 
usage and billing so Council decided that the difference should be invoiced to the four users on that line. 

 

The Mayor and Administrator signed the Auditor engagement letter to be returned to Vantage CPA’s from 
North Battleford to engage their services for the 2016 audit. Jim Irvine, CA has been a great auditor to work 
with for a number of years and is very diligent in his duties. 

A resolution amendment was made to correct names. 

 

Employee wages were approved for 2017. 

 

The list of lands in arrears of 2016 taxes was presented to Council. This list will now be advertised in the       
Davidson Leader. 

 

Appointments were made for: Auditor (Vantage, CA’s), Solicitor (Dellene Church), Local Assessor (Darice 
Carlson, CAO), Animal Control Officer (Jennifer East), WaterWolf Voting Delegate (Darice Carlson, CAO), 
EMO Coordinator (Cindy Hoffman), Board of Revision (WaterWolf District Board of Revision), Secretary to 
Board of Revision (WaterWolf Secretary), Parks & Rec (Andrea Townsend, Councillor), DRWU Board (Darice 
Carlson, CAO). 

 

Councillors volunteered for Advisory Positions: Human Resources (Melissa Maddocks), Centennial Committee 
(Richard McGregor), Hanley Rosedale Fire Protection District Board (Dwight Thall, Giselle Hanson), Public 
Works & Water & Sewer (Dwight Thall, Andrea Townsend), Economic Development (Melissa Maddocks), 
Hanley Arena (Andrea Townsend), RCMP Elected Official (Richard McGregor), Community Consultative 
Group (Giselle Hanson), Hanley Library Board (Giselle Hanson), Hanley Agricultural Society (Andrea Town-
send), Artificial Ice Committee (Andrea Townsend). 

 

Preferred vendors were approved: Fuel – Trailbreak Services; Equipment Maintenance and repairs – Thall’s  
Service; Small tools and supplies – Hanley Hardware. 

 

The assessment appeal fee was set at $300 per appeal. The Board of Revision members will be remunerated $50 
per appeal. 

 

Utility arrears were reviewed and the Administrator was instructed to discontinue services for users with        
September arrears if payment arrangements were not made. 

Deputy Mayor, Richard McGregor, was appointed as voting delegate for the 2017 SUMAssure Annual General 
Meeting. 

 

2017 Camping rates were set and management of the campgrounds will be reviewed over the coming months: 
$22 Daily Rate; $125 Weekly Rate; $450 Monthly Rate. 

 

Because of new regulations by the SLGA, the Council approved the use of Town owned facilities to host events 
where there may be alcohol served. 


